
LUCAS COUNTY REGIONAL HEALTH DISTRICT 

Board of Health Special Meeting

7640 W. Sylvania Avenue, Sylvania, Ohio
December 2, 2014 – 7:50 P.M.
Roll Call

A roll call was taken of Board members for attendance. 

Present: Barbara Conover, Reynald Debroas, Mary Duncan, Donald Murray, Robert Reinbolt, Barbara Sarantou, Hans Schmalzried, Dr. Christopher Sherman, Dr. Donna Woodson
Absent: Darlene Chaplin, Reynald Debroas, Perlean Griffin, Matthew Heyrman

Guests: Kevin Pituch, Assistant Prosecutor
Staff: Mary Frank, Dr. David Grossman, Joanne Melamed
Dr. Donna Woodson, President, called the meeting to order. 
Robert Reinbolt made a motion to start the special meeting of the Lucas County Regional Health District. Hans Schmalzried seconded the motion. A vote was taken of those present. Motion carried.

General Fund Budget
The Board received the following documents: General Fund Budget – Options for 2015; General Fund Budget for 2015 (Final) and General Fund Budget for 2015 (Proposed). 

Dr. Grossman reported that there are some items in the budget that are somewhat of a wish list and some specific items that are included. We would like to accomplish some of these this year. In spite of our cash balance, there is not enough money to do some of these things in the forthcoming year. The overall numbers appear in the budget and are broken down by department. 
Joanne Melamed will go through some of our options first. Some of these items were not included in the budget yet, as the funding was not there. She will also explain the final General Fund budget and the Environmental budget for 2015.
Allocation of Governmental Shares

Merger Agreement states that the allocation of governmental shares is to be reviewed at least once every 5 years. Dr. Grossman said we need to review the cost allocation in 2014. Dr. Grossman gave a historical perspective of past cost allocations. Allocations were reviewed and no changes were made in the first 5 years of our merger. The next 5 years, at 10 years we did make a change. The DAC passed it unanimously. The last property revaluation was in 2013, but census has not changed since 2010. Auditor’s Office assigns allocation based on property valuation and population which is based on the allocation agreed upon by this Board. So, at this time we do not feel there is a need for any change to the allocation at this point.
Regarding the City of Waterville, we think that that number should stay the same. 
There are no recommendations for changes to the allocation of governmental shares at this time.

Dr. Grossman noted that we do have the ability to and do not have to wait 5 years to review and/or revise the cost allocation. This could be done in 2 years if we feel that things evolve.  

Mr. Reinbolt urged that the Board take formal action on this issue, even if the Board decides not to take any action now, but decides to leave this issue open. 

A specific timeframe should also be given.
Dr. Grossman said we need to vote that we are not going to change the cost allocation. 

Mr. Reinbolt agreed and said he then wants to take a vote on the timeframe. We do not have to wait 5 years. He noted that the next census would be in 2020.

Dr. Sherman asked about the date of the next property evaluation?

Dr. Grossman replied it would be in 2016.

Mr. Reinbolt said that this is something to think about before the next Board meeting, as no voting would occur tonight. Dr. Grossman said that this item would be brought up for Board action and acceptance at the next Board meeting.
Mr. Reinbolt suggested a timeframe of 2 years. The last time this issue came up, the Board formed a committee and reviewed the formula. 

Dr. Grossman said it was an agonizing time. He had met with the DAC for four consecutive months to try and find a way to reallocate their shares or to get another formula. He had stated he was trying to make it fair for everyone. They wanted to pay less, but could not come up with a formula. That was five years ago. 
Dr. Grossman said that Joanne Melamed would also report on the Environmental Health Budget and the direction we are going with it. We will then get Board input.

Joanne Melamed gave the Board Options for 2015 spending. Some options are things that are down the road and some things may never happen. These are things that were looked at and would be nice to be able to do if there were funding available. Only some of these options appear in the budget. 

Mr. Reinbolt suggested we go before the Facility Committee as most options are facility improvement related.
General Fund Budget

The document, Ohio Revised Code Section 3709.28 Apportionment of appropriation; adoption of appropriation measures, apportionment by county auditor; district health fund, was provided. This document provides guidelines as to how we calculate aggregate appropriation for the budget. 
Joanne Melamed said that the budget is tight after taking into account mandatory items. Many of the items on the wish list are building improvements. Mr. Reinbolt suggested to meet as a Facility Committee to prioritize projects in 2015.

Joanne Melamed introduced the budget discussion with the focus on the General Fund budget. A Proposed General Fund budget for $8,055,351.65 was approved by the BOH in March of 2015. It was based on 2014 budget, with the addition of either funding a sanitarian or an epidemiologist position and estimated ONA salary increases based on upcoming negotiations. This budget was taken to the DAC meeting with the intention of asking for a 3% increase. DAC approved 3% increase for 2015, but the Health Department is giving this back. DAC asked us to look for other sources of revenue and we feel that we can sustain our programs by looking to grant funds and potential of enhanced reimbursement through an FQHC and aggressive Medicaid Administrative Claiming (MAC).
Dr. Grossman suggested that giving back the 3% is a quid pro quo for staying flat for next two to three years. We talked about DAC being amenable to the proposal.  Dr. Woodson and Mr. Reinbolt said that we should not agree to stay flat for so many years and reassess our financial situation each year.

The Final General Fund budget was discussed with the Board. The final budget represents all known financial implications in 2015. The budget being proposed is based on an estimated cash balance at the end of 2014 of $3,672,848; intergovernmental revenue keeping it flat at $3,229,366; and estimated revenue for 2015 at $2,997,455. The total General Fund budget is for $9,899,669. 

Two items which will impact the agency across all funds in 2015 are as follows: (1) 15% increase for health insurance premiums $204,001; and (2) 27th payroll in 2015 of approximately $250,000. 

In addition, the General Fund in particular will have the following expenses:

(1) Replacement of two old Jeeps, lowest cost of replacement is $54,965. Part of the cost of replacing vehicles can be moved into the Environmental Fund.

(2) Staff Development line item for $27,500 is capturing NBUs declaring an interest in continuing education, and AFSCME contract cap of $3,500. We have 3 NBUs who have declared their interest in pursuing education in 2015.

(3) In the IT Department, contract services line items includes OnBase, Web Design, and off-site storage figured into the cost of $263,000. We had a discussion about needing to take stored records off-site until they can be entered into OnBase, electronic storage system. Web Design is a must for modernizing and making our website into a digital solution for our clients. 

(4) Building Maintenance department has an estimated cost of $150,000 to continue with building improvements, and we are looking at renovating the basement to house employees.

(5) Community Response department Contract Services line item has $45,000 for the cost of accreditation application. 

(6) TB Communicable Disease department has received continued and renewed support of $40,000 in revenue from the LC Commissioners.

(7) Environmental Services department is continuing the water quality program with the support of the LC Engineer and LC Commissioners for $180,000 in revenue.

(8) Healthy Homes department has a renewed ODH contract for $18,000 for lead investigations and lead management. This is a mandated program.

(9) Lead Public Health department has continued support from the City of Toledo during the duration of the HUD Lead Grant for $70,000 for the lead abatement program.

(10) Health Services department is estimating $210,000 in Medicaid Administrative Claiming (MAC) revenue. We have been informed by Children Services Board that they cannot afford the $8,000 for the Child Fatality Review Board support – this becomes an unfunded but mandated program. 

(11) School Nursing department is supported for $167,000 through Sylvania Schools for four part time nurses.

(12) Western Lucas County Clinics, Downtown Pediatric and Prenatal, Immunization Action Plan, Adult Medical Family Practice, STD, BCMH, Travel and Immunizations, Pharmacy, Lab, Mobile Vision Program, and three Dental Programs are all supported by patient billable reimbursements such as Medicaid, Medicare, commercial health insurances, and self-pay. Some programs receive local support such as United Way dollars. Cost over revenue is supported by the subdivision dollars and any cash balances accumulated within the programs. All expenses in the programs are for medical staff and medical supplies.

(13) Public Health Emergency fund has been increased to $1,000,000, from $621,000.

(14) Severance fund is $380,211 estimating all potential eligible retirements based on OPERS rules.

(15) Operation and Maintenance is a new environmental program mandated by the state to inspect residential home sewage treatment systems. Reason for the program is that damaged and failing systems add to the runoff which contributes to the problem with algal blooms in Lake Erie and other public health concerns. The first year of the program would involve educating the public and collecting data on the number of systems and identifying failing systems. In order to run the program at the  needed rate, there is a need for 3 full time sanitarians and ½ of clerical staff, and startup cost of equipment and testing supplies. The total estimated cost for 2015 is $377,026. $347,026 is to be borne by the General Fund and $30,000 is to be paid from Environmental Fee fund based on $30 fee per review of an estimated 1,000 systems in 2015. Dr. Grossman stated that this would be a 3 year financial commitment of over $1 million. 

Environmental Health Fees Budget

Next we reviewed the Environmental Fee Fund. The Board of Health will be passing proposed environmental fees on the 3rd reading at the December 11, 2014 BOH meeting. The budget for the fund is based on projected fees and an estimated cash balance of $900,000. Total budget is $2,068,278, which includes the new O&M program. 
Joanne asked if there were any questions on the budgets. There were none.
Next Meeting Dates and events:
December 4, 2014 – Environmental Health Committee

December 10, 2014 – Budget Commission

December 11, 2014 – Regular Board Meeting.

December 18, 2014 – Staff Holiday Gathering

December 19, 2014 – Staff Workshop
Don Murray said he would not be able to attend the Board meeting as he will be in Columbus on December 10 and 11 for end of year training with the auditor. We will ask either Matt Heyrman or Bob Reinbolt to report at the Board meeting.

Dr. Woodson invited everyone to attend the Staff Holiday gathering. This year it will again be after hours and held at Capers Restaurant, 2038 S. Byrne Road, Toledo, Ohio.
Adjournment

Donald Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Bob Reinbolt seconded the motion. The meeting adjourned at 8:15 p.m.

Signed:

____________________________________

Dr. Donna A. Woodson, President

Lucas County Regional Health District

Attested By:

___________________________________

David Grossman, M.D.

Secretary to the Board
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